KINGSTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on 20th October 2016 at 1930hrs in The Reading Room, Kingston

 DRAFT  M I N U T E S

	PRESENT
	Cllr Eve White
	Cllr Merv Freeman

	
	Cllr Carl Firminger
	Cllr Sally Richardson

	
	Cllr Alison Lewis
	

	APOLOGIES
	Cllr Flo Watts
	Cllr Hayley Swain

	
	SHDC Cllr Lindsay Ward
	DCC Cllr Richard Hosking

	IN ATTENDANCE
	Parish Clerk Sue Green 
	

	KNDTG Members
	Judy Alloway - Richard Dalley 
	Rae Musk


	1020.16
	Declarations of Interests:  Cllr White (Footpaths & Allotments)  Cllr Richardson (Allotments)
	

	1021.16
	Open Forum:  Cllr White welcomed Richard Sanderson to who would be presenting a planning proposal, members of the KNDTG and members of the parish.
Proposal Housing Plan – Richard Sanderson presented his prepared documentation to KPC and members of the public a proposal for a Development of Affordable and Social Housing on Sanderson’s Field, which is situated to the north of the village running parallel with the lane between Vicarage Farm and the Dolphin Inn.  RS reported that he had approached KPC earlier in the year with this intended proposal and so pre-empting Vicarage Park Ltd.’s intentions.  Cllr White corrected this statement to say that RS informally contacted a member of the KPC.  KPC had not being contacted formerly or approached in a Kingston Parish Council meeting.  RS agreed.  RS went forward outlying reasons for a proposal for affordable and social housing for the village of Kingston but not for high priced housing.  RS is sympathetic to local needs and realises that their many second home owners and holiday homes can result in a shortage of available housing for the younger generation, for the elderly and the disabled.  RS would like to see his project produce good quality houses to meet these needs.  RS would like this housing plan to run in conjunction with KPC, parishioner’s views and needs.  With the potential of 18 to 22 houses the plan could be run over a possible 10 year span with 2 or 3 phases of 7 to 9 houses being built in each phase.  This project would be a legacy to the village of Kingston and not for profit, giving KPC the opportunity to be the managers.  RS confirmed Cllr  Ward had been contacted who subsequently has forwarded a lot of facts to help RS looking at other local projects of similar nature, for instance Churchstow and Rattery.   
Questions where invited from members of the public.  Members of the public expressed concern to the sewage, runaway of the surface rain water, the extra vehicle footfall and one parishioner thought there was not a need for social housing.  There is no evidence that the village of Kingston is in need of any further new build, KPC confirmed KNDTG (Kingston Neighbourhood Development Task Group) are in the middle of conducting a village survey to ascertain the figures for the local housing needs.  This survey closes on October 28th and all questionnaires will be deposited to SHDC for analysis. The floor asked if RS would be donating his field to Kingston.  RS confirmed no he is not giving the land to KPC, he is providing the land for houses to be built on, the land has neutral value. Further questions and discussion followed.  On closing the discussion Cllr White thanked Richard for his presentation with documentations.
	

	1022.16
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting: Minutes of meeting of Thursday 25th August 2016 approved and signed as being amended to be a true record.  Minutes of meeting of Thursday 15th September 2016 approved and signed as a true record.
	

	1023.16
	Devon County Councillor's report: None 
	

	1024.16
	SHDC Report:  SHDC Cllr Ward apologies received with written report  supplied 
1 The formal SHDC & West Devon draft Joint Local Plan is now being put together by officers following consultations. The final draft document will be presented to councillors for discussion on 26th January to be followed if agreed, by a regulation 19 statutory six week consultation starting on 6th February. The earlier summer consultation was not statutory additional consultation was desired by the council. This is a change in schedule from October.

2 On 1st November Cllr Ward would like to invite parish councillors to a planning training session in Ringmore WI rooms. The lead planning specialist has been invited to focus on planning in villages and the planning process to help new parish councillors in particular to understand the planning process. It gives an opportunity to raise questions. The planner will not be discussing specific applications or proposals. The time is from 7 to 10 pm.  KPC Cllrs Freeman, Richardson and White confirmed to attend. Cllr Ward to be advised.  Cllr Watts will be contacted to confirm attending.  All Noted
3 On Saturday 26th November I have arranged for the lead from Thame neighbourhood plan to give a workshop at Bigbury Village Hall – time 10. 30 to 1 pm with presentation and discussion. This is open to the parish council and the neighbourhood plan group. Please advise of attendance. The aim is to maximise the opportunity first for my parishes and then to send invitations a little further afield. Thame was the first neighbourhood plan in the country and is very highly regarded. More on this with further details of the session to follow. Cllr Ward visited Thame earlier in the year as part of her research in to neighbourhood planning and the outcome showed this will be a very worthwhile event.  Cllr White gave permission for KNPTG member Richard Dalley to speak.  RD will enquire who will attend from the KNPTG  Cllr White thanked to Cllr LW for her report.
	

	
	Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..
	

	1025.16
	Correspondence: (General List Circulated):
Letter of Proposal Development – Richard Sanderson - see above item Open Forum 1021.16.  Cllr Freeman opened for KPC’s further discussion. Cllr Richardson  reported attending the IDALC meeting with interesting planning points raised, one similar size local parish had written into their NDP to not support any planning applications for housing unless the houses were  not for resale, only houses with affordable rents would be supported. Further discussion followed.  Cllr White questioned if a NDP would be better placed under the “Housing Village Initiative”?  Following further discussion KPC all agreed Richard Sanderson’s Planning Proposal has been received with great interest.  KPC now have to await the village housing survey before being able to go forward.  The documentation supplied by Richard Sanderson would be placed on the public domain of the Parish Web Site.  All noted.
Change of address PCS – All noted
BT Village Phone Box – BT has informed local Parish’ including Kingston PC, that the local BT telephone box will be removed due to lack of use.  The criteria’s set out by BT for keeping the telephone could not be met by the village of Kingston.  Further discussion followed. Cllr Freeman proposed to accept BT’s offer of adopting the telephone box for the sum of £1, seconded by Cllr Richardson, agreed by all.  Clerk to gain confirmation that the electricity will be cut off into the box to avoid an annual charge from electricity suppliers.  To be placed in newsletter for parishioners ideas for making use of the BT box.  All noted.
SHDC Emergency Planning Newsletter – All Noted.
SHDC Dog control orders – to be placed in newsletter.  All Noted
Came & Co Newsletter Updates. – All Noted
	FW

FW

	1026.16
	Finance: Opening Balance 

Current Account    Reconciled                     £2073.83          Un-reconciled detail 
                          (Un-reconciled                     £4312.00)          Income Parish Newsletter Advertisers            £212.00

Business Account                                         £3523.46           Income TAP Rec Fencing & Allotment Steps £1350.00

                                                                                                  Income SHDC 2nd Payment Precept               £3050.00

                                                                                                  Income SHDC 2nd Payment Precept               £3050.00 

                                                                                                  Expenditure Marquee Deposit refunds            £  300.00
Payments to be authorised                                                    
Clerks Wages October                                       £297.69          Set Aside Current A/C 20-10-16
Clerk Heating & Broadband October                 £  15.00           Allotment Annual Rental    - £36.00  

Clerk Fuel Expenses SHDC Seminar                 £ 10.00           Marquee                            £270.00

Marquee Refund H Swain (W Paige) re-issue   £150.00          Marquee  Deposits             £300.00

St James the Less Burial Ground Maintenance £ 600.00         Neighbour Hood Watch     £104.00
Total                                                                 £ 1072.69         Total                                  £638.00

Also to be Noted Payments to be Authorised

A Burrows Carpentry repairs and supply 
Reading Room doors including VAT                 £1596.00

A White The Pound Aug & Sept & Flowerbed   £   60.00

Payments Received 

Parish Newsletter Advertisers                            £  212.00

Marquee Deposit Refund H Swain chq returned £150.00

SHDC 2nd half Payment 2015/16 Precept         £3050.00

SHDC TAP 2015-16 Rec Fence & Allot Steps  £1350.00
Also to be noted Payments Received

Reading R. donation to repairs & supply doors £1330.00
	

	
	Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..

	

	1027.16


	Standards, Code of Conduct: -   Cllr White reported 

Code of Conducted has been advised the Code of Conduct should be reviewed and/or updated. KPC councillors confirmed the SHDC 2014 Code of Conducted had been received, read and understood.  Following further discussion Cllr Richardson proposed that the SHDC Code of Conduct should be re-affirmed as adopted as the Kingston PC Code of Conduct, seconded by Cllr Carl Firminger, agreed by all.
Declarations of Interest – KPC councillors and members of the KNDTG confirmed Declaration of Interests forms with explanatory notes had been received and read.  KPC followed with a further discussion to clarify the reasons for declarations of interest.  Cllr White gave permission for a member of KNDTG to speak.  Judy Alloway confirmed to KPC that Terms of Reference raised by KNDTG contain the wording “Members of both the core and wider group will be asked to declare any pecuniary interests in particular issues or land as appropriate as a condition of their participation in the plan preparation.”  JA confirmed this has been approved by KPC and SHDC. Cllr White followed asking for it to be minuted that Declaration of Interest, in accordance with the KPC Code of Conduct, that members have a duty to declare Disclosable Pecuniary Interests of themselves and their spouse or partner and Non Pecuniary Interests in any of the following items on the Agenda.  The Member must declare the nature of such interests if it has not already been entered in his/her Register of Interests or if he/she has not notified the Monitoring Officer of it. Members are reminded that having declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest, he/she must leave the Meeting during consideration of the appropriate item. Any change to an individual’s circumstances which affects the Register of Interests should be notified to the SHDC Monitoring Officer via the Clerk within 28 days of the change.  All Noted.
Dispensation Authorisation: KPC discussed the formalities for who will be responsible for policing and issuing dispensation. Following further discussion it was proposed by Cllr Richardson for the Kingston Parish Clerk to assume responsibility to give authorisation for Dispensations. Seconded by Cllr Freeman. Agreed by all 

It was noted that Clerk received completed Dispensation request forms from Cllr White, Freeman and Lewis.  All noted
	

	1028.16
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:- Cllr White invited members of the KNDTG to speak. Judy Alloway followed with the report raised from the last KNDTG meeting held on 10th November 2016
1The Area Designation Planning notification forms are up at strategic points in the village and on the SHDC website. The final date for anyone to contest the suggested area – the Parish boundary – is 4th November. 

2The Housing Survey has been delivered to every home in Kingston. Great care has been taken to ensure each house received a survey. Forms will be collected from 28th Oct – 3rd Nov but can also be dropped off in the box outside Litchfield house opposite the Fire Station. Points to emphasise: the form is a standard SHDC form; individual forms will only be seen by SHDC staff; an envelope has been provided with each form to ensure confidentiality; all forms will be sent to SHDC for collation; summary results will be available to the NPTG and the PC. 
Alex Rehaag will also supply current numbers, related to Kingston, on the Housing Register.   It should be noted that a Neighbourhood Plan is a pro-development document and it is essential to know as far as is possible what level of local need we are tackling. The figures in the Parish Plan and associated SHDC Housing Survey are 9 years old and refer to need from 2008-12. They are not currently applicable.
3Roger English, South Hams AONB attended the last NPTG meeting. The current AONB Management Plan and associated draft Planning Guidance is of considerable interest to us as we are in the middle of the AONB and Kingston village is of special interest. Both are available on the AONB website.

4Linda Watts, Kingston resident and architect with a special interest in Conservation Areas and Listed Buildings also attended the meeting. LW has volunteered to investigate Conservation Management Appraisals for our two Conservation Areas. She has been involved in some of these and is investigating (with Richard Gage Conservation Officer DDC) what has already been done, though not published? also what  could now be taken forward. LW hopes to prepare a draft pilot study and then involve Kingston residents in developing particular points of interest. This is a great offer to help us and much appreciated.

5Our first major objective is to actively involve Kingston residents in the development of the Plan.  This is more than regular reports Newsletter, Gazette, Facebook etc. We are therefore holding our first Village Meeting on Saturday 25th November, 11-4pm tbc in the RR. Noticeboards with key questions to ask residents to tell us what is special about Kingston and what needs to change/develop.  It is easy to say Kingston is beautiful, the community is so friendly and we love living here, but we need more than that for the Plan. We hope this meeting will give us materials to move forward on several fronts.

6Representatives from Ugborough NPTG have agreed to attend our next meeting to advise etc. Ugborough are ‘front runners’ in the Neighbourhood Planning process and their Plan is now at the formal consultation stage. Available on SHDC site.  Cllr White thanked Judy for the KNDTG report. 
SHDC Cllr Lindsay Ward correspondence ;- Cllr White asked for confirmation that the updates and helpful Planning information had been received by all KPC councillors from Cllr Ward.  Confirmed by all as received. 
	

	
	Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..
	

	1029.16
	Precept:- Cllr White reported

Budget figures for next month’s KPC meeting in November will be forwarded for review for the forthcoming financial year of 2017/18. Clerk to forward 2017/18 budget figures to all Cllrs.  All Noted
SHDC Council Tax Support 2017/18.  SHDC have now advised the Council Tax Support Grant allocation for the next three years 2017/18 £202.00.   2018/19 £182.00.  2019/20 £164.00.  All confirmed receiving the full documentation. 
	

	1030.16
	Audit: Report 
Grant Thornton 2015/16 final report has been bee received with Certificate of Completion.  The GT notice of completion has now been placed in the Parish Notice Board and according to the Transparency Code on the parish Web Site.
Internal Auditor Clerk confirmed preparation of a schedule is being raised to clarify in the KPC minutes that the Governance and Compliance has been minuted.   All noted
	

	1031.16
	Clerks Report: Clerk reported 

SHDC updating briefing for Clerks was a very successful session. De-briefing notes to forward to KPC.

IDALC Councillors meeting on 29th September at Ivybridge.  Cllr Richardson attended, report raised and forwarded to KPC. All Noted

IDALC Clerks workshop to be attended by KPC Clerk on 26th October, report to be raised.  All noted.

Devon & Cornwall Police, clerk spoke to PC Warren Palmer who confirmed more visits to villages are hoped for by the local constabulary.  All noted.
	

	1032.16
	Defibrillator:- Cllr Firminger reported correspondence had been received to state some Defibrillator models have a fault.  Cllr Firminger has investigated and found that the Defibrillator placed on the Kington Fire Station is not a faulty model and is deemed safe.  All noted 
	

	1033.16
	Cluster TAP Funding Project Safe & Secure Parish Lands: Cllr White reported 2015/16 Grant has now been received from SHDC, thanks are passed to SHDC for making the Recreation Ground Fencing and Allotment Steps projects possible.  All Noted

2016/17 TAP Funding application still available.  All noted
	

	1034.16
	Grants: Reported
2016/17 DCC Invest In Devon Grant Reading Room Committee application has been Granted.  Acceptance letter to be signed and returned with quotations for the project.  Clerk to follow through.  All noted.
2016/17 DCC Locality Grant. Kingston Art Group submitted application to KPC has been forwarded to Cllr Hosking.  Confirmation yet to be received from Cllr Hosking.  All noted
2016/17 DCC Locality Grant The Reading Room Committee application for further funding been regrettably being turned down owing to all funds having been used.  Thanks have been passed to Cllr Hosking for his support.   All noted.
2016/17 SHDC Sustainability Locality Grant – Application is being raised. To be completed ready for submission for funds towards acquisition of new Defibrillator Fridge Magnets with names and telephone numbers of trained villagers.  This is still on going.  Cllr Ward is aware that this is near completion All Noted 
	

	1035.16
	Highways Cllr White reported
Car Parking - parishioners concerns, particularly from the Church and the Dolphin Inn have been expressed for parking in the village square and pub car park.  The Church is experiencing particular problems for Hearse parking also the pub car park is being used by non-patrons. Further discussion followed. Cllr Freeman advised that KPC has no control over the parish highways on how or where people should park.  It is acknowledged that the Dolphin car park may have to be locked at certain times to ensure patrons of the pub are ensured parking space.  KPC further discussed of any potential areas or land within the village for public parking.  It was concluded that KPC unfortunately are powerless to solve any parking problems.  All Noted.   
Wonwell Flytipping – KPC discussed the persistent problem of Fly Tipping at the Wonwell vehicle turnabout.  It was concluded that the sign “Fly Tipping” has proved to be attracting the public to place rubbish either their own or beach rubbish under the sign. Clerk to contact SHDC localities officer to remove this broken sign as a danger to the public and not serving its purpose.  All noted. 
	Clerk

	1036.16
	Broadband: Cllr White reported

Openreach Communication Box – a copy of correspondence received from parishioner to confirm that Openreach will maintain the communications box but not the plot it stands on at Kingston Plains. See Planning Item  1038.16.3.  All noted. 
Mobile Mast Vodaphone is now installed on the Mobile mast with 4G is some areas of the village.  All noted
	

	1037.16
	Parish Web Site: Cllr Freeman reported the new Web Site is working well.  Work is in progress of editing and ensuring all information has been migrated successfully on to the new site.  All noted. 
Vision ict – Clerk to contact Vision to confirm again that the account is now closed.  All noted.
	Clerk

	
	Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..


	

	1038.16
	Marquee: Cllr Freeman reported Terms and Conditions as satisfactory.  All noted.
	

	1038.16.1
1038.16.2

1038.16.3

1038.16.4

1038.16.5

1038.16.6

1038.16.7

1038.16.8
1038.16.9

1038.16
.10
	Reports:  Planning Report Cllr Firminger:- 

Dolphin Inn Applications:-  Cllr Freeman Declared an Interest in Dolphin Applications and stepped back from discussion.   
1 Application 2821/16/LBC New extraction & removal of existing roof extraction.

2 Application 2950/16/FUL Proposed to alter existing outbuilding with new WC’s, accessible WC and Manager’s accommodation.

3 Application 2951/16/LBC Listed building consent to alter existing outbuilding with new WC’s accessible WC and managers accommodation.

Cllr Firminger reported to KPC planning applications received from SHDC in connection to the 3 above Dolphin Inn applications.  Further discussion followed.  Cllr Richardson proposed a reply of Support to be returned to SHDC, seconded by Cllr Lewis, agreed by all.
Application 2645/16/VAR 6 Church Park. Variation of condition No 2 following grant of planning consent 29/0479/15/F to allow changes to design and materials from  approved drawings.  All noted. Support

Application 2672/16/HHO “Tremar” Wastor Cross – conversion stable block to Domestic artist studio and workshop. All Noted.  Support.

BT/Harlequin Install Electronic Communication Box’s

1 Application 3120/16/COM Kingston Plains.  All noted.  Support

2 Application 3135/16/COM Adjacent 2a Yellands Park.  All noted.  Support

Tree Application 2958/16/TCA – Robins Farm – works to Ash, Sycamore and Hedge in Conservation area.  All noted.

Recreation Ground Sub Committee Cllr Lewis reported 
Sub Committee meeting held successfully on 13th October, minutes forwarded to KPC Cllrs and displayed on the parish noticeboard. 

Playdale Inspection – the subcommittee expressed concerns to the Playdale annual report having not been actioned for the year 2015/16. Subcommittee raised the question if both Playdale and SHDC where necessary for inspections reports.  Further discussion followed.  Cllr Lewis proposed for SHDC through the insurance company of Allianze only be used and not Playdale, seconded by Cllr Richardson, agreed by all.

Wildflower Area has been cut back by the Groundsman but not hard back enough and late in the season.  A White has agreed with Cllr Firminger to take further action to maintain this area.  KPC confirmed fuel costs would be reimbursed to Cllr CF and AW.  Thanks were passed to Cllr CF and AW.
Groundsman Contract Committee expressed concerns if the Groundsman is adhering to the contract.  Cllr Lewis offered to examine the Contract and report back.  Clerk to forward to Cllr Lewis.

August Fun Day Committee passed on congratulations for a very successful August Fun Day organised and run by KEG on behalf of the KPC. Request has been put forward for KEG’s finances.  Clerk to report back.
Next meeting date for the subcommittee is on Thursday 9th February 2017. All noted.
Allotments: Cllr Richardson reported
Sycamore Tree – all Allotment tenants where consulted for any objection to maintenance being actioned to the Sycamore tree growing in the Saturday Field hedge.  No objections were received.  Tree Wardens A White and T Rumsey agreed that the Sycamore Tree would be best maintained by cutting back to hedge height. 

Hedges A White inspection of Saturday Field hedge found it to be unsuitable for layering as this was actioned in 2013, next layering would be in approximately 7 to 10 years. AW reported siding up hedge and remove waste cost £125.00.  The Bungalow hedge would also need siding up and remove of waste cost £150.00. Sycamore due to the shape and height it has reached would need to be cut back to height of hedge and allow growth to integrate with hedge. To fell and remove cost £40.00.  Further discussion followed.  Cllr Richardson proposed for Saturday Hedge cutting and Sycamore cut back to be actioned, this would be covered by the allotments January 2017/18 rents.  The Bungalow hedge to be actioned in the January 2018/19 rents.  Seconded by Cllr Freeman. All agreed.
A White confirmed that the majority of Allotment tenants have cleared access to the Saturday Field hedge.  Permission will need to be sought from Saturday Field owners to enter field for removal of Sycamore Tree.
Reading Room  Reported e-mailed request received from Reading Room Management committee if any support could be given to purchasing a Baby Changer table.  Further discussion followed.  Cllr Richardson proposed KPC to purchase this item for the community’s use in the Reading Room, seconded by Cllr Freeman.  All agreed.  Clerk to forward purchasing link to Cllr Freeman.

Reading Room next meeting to be held Thursday 27th October.
Street Furniture:  Cllr Freeman reported the parish Grit Bins will not be topped up for the winter.  Cllr Freeman confirmed that he has inspected all Grit Bins and stocks are good. All noted.
Footpaths: Cllr White reported John Wurr’s findings that the Public Footpath sign from the Wonwell lane to go to Kingston has been removed.  JW will notify Peter Guy and report back.  All Noted.
Signed ………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..

Tree Wardens Cllr White reported Tree Wardens A White and T Rumsey confirmed inspection of requested tree works at Robins Farm, Tree Wardens findings report has been forwarded to SHDC.  A White confirmed after experiencing problems with e-mail communication with SHDC this has now been rectified, A White confirmed to now receiving e-mails from SHDC.  All noted.
Church Report  received from Judy Alloway
Harvest Supper made approx. £350 for the Shekinah Mission in Plymouth. There was a brief presentation by Shekinah and we were impressed by the scale of ongoing support they provide, to help people who are homeless.
Kingston Calendar 2017 will go on sale next week in the Church and at the Tuesday Morning Market, at the cost of £5. Local photographers have done us proud. Over 60 people voted for their favourites. 
Christmas Bazaar will be from 2.30-4.30pm on Saturday November 19th in the RR. Sadly Viv Freeman has given up on reindeer long-haul. Our grateful thanks to him for filling this role for so long it is difficult to imagine FC looking any different. Another FC will appear on the 19th November.
Church parking is an increasing problem, with both the hearse and the vicar having problems getting near the Church for the last funeral. The PCC thinks tripartite discussions between the PC the Church and the pub might be helpful?
Cllr White thanked JA for the report.
	Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

	
	Date of Next Meeting:  Thursday November 17th 2016 from 7.30 pm. 

 Cllr Freeman passed apologised for the November meeting.
	

	
	Closure of Meeting   10.15 pm
	

	
	Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..
	


Kingston Parish Clerk -  Sue Green, 
Old Stack, 1 Chapel Row, Kingston, Kingsbridge, Devon TQ7 4PJ

Telephone 01548 810270      e-mail  kingstonclerk@gmail.com


